FINAL MINUTES

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

February 1-2, 2013
I. 
ORDER OF BUSINESS 

A. Roll Call and Welcome Guests 

President Pilati called the meeting to order at 11:30 a.m. and welcomed members and guests.

Members Present: Julie Adams, Kevin Bontenbal, Julie Bruno, Dianna Chiabotti, Dan Crump, Dolores Davison, Stephanie Dumont, Michelle Grimes-Hillman, Lesley Kawaguchi, David Morse, Wheeler North, Michelle Pilati, Beth Smith, Phil Smith, and John Stanskas.
Guests Present: Samantha Elliot, Student Senate Liaison; Carl Friedlander, CFT Liaison; Dennis Frisch, FACCC Liaison; Mary Ann Irwin, AAUP Vice President for California Community Colleges; Hank Reichman, AAUP Liaison; Barry Russell, Vice Chancellor, Chancellor’s Office; and John Smith, CCCI Liaison. 
B. Approval of the Agenda 
MSC (North) to approve the agenda.
C. Oral Communications from the Public 
No oral communication from the public.

D. Calendar

The Executive Committee reviewed the calendar. Adams noted that the next Rostrum deadline is February 25, 2013.

E. Dinner Arrangements
The Executive Committee discussed dinner arrangements.
II. 
CONSENT CALENDAR

A. Minutes November 7, 2012
MSC (B. Smith) to approve the November 7, 2012 meeting minutes.

Next Action:
Item IV. D. Part-time Faculty on Local Senates will return to the next Executive Committee Meeting for further discussion.

III. 
REPORTS 
A. President’s Report 
Pilati informed members about her recent activities. She attended the following series of meetings: 

· Had a phone meeting with staff members from the Governor’s Office regarding distance education. 
· Attended meetings related to C-ID funding and ASCCC’s proposal for the basic skills grant. 
· Attended the Board of Governors, CIO, and Consultation Council meetings.
· Attended a meeting at UCLA on distance education; the focus of the event was centered on MOOC providers, alternative education providers, and system level perspectives. 

· Attended the ICAS meeting. She noted that members discussed the Governor’s budget, SB 1052 (Open Education Resources), and IGETC for STEM. 
· Attended the CCLC conference and presented on participatory governance for new trustees.

B. Executive Director’s Report 
Adams has been working with the Chancellor’s Office on the next iteration of C-ID including the 2012 – 13 workplan and budget, as well as funding to ensure the future of C-ID.  C-ID held two course review sessions with over 100 courses reviewed each day by faculty from four disciplines. Senate staff is working with the Chancellor’s Office Technology Division to link C-ID with the CO Curriculum Inventory System

Adams updated members about the work of the Statewide Career Pathways project, including a meeting with Speaker Steinberg’s office and a counseling contest.  She noted that the WhoDoUWant2b Campaign will soon launch a webpage for the high schools counselors. 

Adams highlighted other activities, including work with Senate standing committees such as SEAP (awards and the disciplines list) and LDC (Regional Leadership Meetings and Vocational Education Leadership Institute). 

Adams concluded by providing members with operational updates. The Senate office has been working on upcoming events, training the new staff, and conducting 90-day evaluations. She informed members that the Senate Office will soon have two conference rooms.

C. Foundation Report 

Davison informed members that the foundation board is redesigning the foundation website.  The foundation board anticipates that the newly revamped website will be both user and donor friendly.  She reported on donations at plenary session, the annual reoccurring donations report, and future fundraising plans under development. 

D. Liaison Reports 
1. AAUP Liaison

Reichman noted that AAUP is going through a period of transformation and is seeking new ways to organize faculty and serve its members.  He provided information about AAUP restructuring, websites, annual events, and positions on issues such as online education and MOOCs.

2. CCA/CTA Liaison

No report.
3. CCCI Liaison

J. Smith informed members that the new legislative advocate is working closely with FACCC.

4. CFT Liaison

Friedlander reported that CFT had a legislative reception at the Capitol, is preparing for the Higher Education conference and the CFT convention, and has submitted a letter to ACCJC regarding its meeting transparency. 
5. FACCC Liaison

Frisch reported on a number of FACCC activities, including their Veteran’s Summit, the Annual Policy Forum, and the upcoming Advocacy and Policy Conference that will take place in March. 
6. Part-time Faculty Liaison

No report.


7. Student Senate Liaison

Elliot noted that the Student Senate will hold its annual general assembly in May. The breakouts will focus on advocacy and training. She also updated members about the Student Senate’s annual March in March activities.
8. Chancellor’s Office Liaison

Russell reported on the recent activities of the Chancellor’s Office, including the status of the repeatability guidelines, the Foundation for CCC’s new College Buys campaign, and the number of SB1440 TMC aligned degrees approved (557).  

B. Legislative Update
Crump updated members about AB 51 (Logue) Baccalaureate Degree Pilot Program and SB 32 (Price) $10,000 Bachelor’s Degree. He noted that February 22 is the last day for bills to be introduced in both the Assembly and the Senate. Crump updated members about Prop 39 and AB 29 (Williams) implementation. He concluded by informing members that he would be participating in the FACCC Legislative Committee conference call later this month and he expects to have more up-to-date information before the next meeting.

IV.  
DISCUSSION 

A. Board of Governors/Consultation Council 

Pilati updated members about the implementation of the Student Success Task Force recommendations and the report on the progress being made at City College of San Francisco.  

She reported that the Consultation Council is reviving its task force on accreditation.  The charge of the committee is as follows:
Broadly stated, the charge of the task force would be: For California community colleges to gain a greater understanding of the processes used by ACCJC so that the work of ACCJC becomes more transparent to the colleges, while at the same time helping ACCJC to better understand the stresses placed upon the colleges by the accreditation process and the sanctions.  A goal of the Task Force is to make recommendations that could contribute to helping colleges comply with the ACCJC standards and reducing the number and severity of sanctions at California community colleges.

B. C-ID/1440 Update 
Pilati informed members that the Senate is entering into a new phase with C-ID and is now leveraging SCP funds to bring career technical education TMCs into the work of C-ID. Jane Patton has retired as the C-ID coordinator so Pilati will fulfill this role in the upcoming year with assistance from Julie Bruno. SCP is driving the next round of disciplines as well as funding the disciplines that will meet in the fall. Pilati noted that the Senate is hoping to have more TMCs up for vetting in the future. The nursing program will not be a traditional TMC but a “model curriculum” instead. Engineering currently has two model curricula up for vetting. The Senate office is cleaning up TMCs so that all of the finalized C-ID descriptors are reflected in the TMCs. 

Pilati informed members that Pam Schachter Brown has been the AO for C-ID and is being replaced by a team of AOs, but will continue to work with C-ID through May. She noted that an additional CSU member and a community college AO facilitator of the AO team are still being recruited. 

C. SSTF 
Dumont presented a brief summary on the Title 5 workgroup and its goal.
Next Action: 

• Dumont to provide a detailed update of the groups’ work for the next agenda. 

D. LAO Report on Adult Education 

Pilati noted that in December, the LAO released an analysis of adult education and noncredit in California.  In the report, the LAO made suggestions about restructuring aspects of noncredit instruction, which would impact the California community colleges.  Members discussed the report and possible actions the Senate should take in advance of any policy changes. Most notably, the report proposes decreasing the noncredit areas that would be funded and establishing a clear definition of what can be noncredit as opposed to what can be credit. 
Next Action: 

• This item will return to the next Executive Committee Meeting for further discussion and a possible resolution.

V. 
ORGANIZATIONAL ACTION ITEMS 

A. STEM Institute 

Chiabotti presented the final program for the STEM Teaching and Learning Institute. She also talked about her efforts in pursuing faculty members to participate. 

MSC (Davison) to approve the program for the STEM Teaching and Learning Institute.
B. OER Update and Survey 
Pilati noted that SB 1052 and 1053 (Steinberg) require the establishment of an Open Educational Resource (OER) council and library. She presented a draft survey to collect information regarding OER use and general OER interest. The intent of the survey is to gather information for the implementation of Senate Bill 1052. This bill and its companion Senate Bill 1053 establish a council to identify and develop open education resources (OER) and a library to house these resources. The legislation names ICAS as overseeing the Council.  
MSC (Morse) to approve the OER survey that will collect information to establish a database of OER users and general OER interest.
C. Discipline List Recommendations 
Grimes-Hillman presented the proposed changes to the 2014 Disciplines List, which will be forwarded to the Spring Plenary Session for debate. She noted that the authors of Proposal 3 (Family and Consumer Studies/Home Economics) and Proposal A (Stage Craft) have pulled their proposals. The Executive Committee took positions on the following:

· Proposal #1 Kinesiology: Forward to the field with a recommendation not to move forward to the Board of Governors.
· Proposal #2 Chicano Studies: Forward to the field with a recommendation to move forward to the Board of Governors.
· Proposal #3 Family and Consumer Studies/Home Economics – pulled 

· Proposal #4 Teacher Education: Forward to the field with a recommendation to move forward to the Board of Governors.

· Proposal #5 Health Education: Forward to the field with a recommendation to move forward to the Board of Governors.

· Proposal #6-Peace Studies: Forward to the field with a recommendation to move forward to the Board of Governors.

· Proposal A-Stagecraft -- pulled

· Proposal B-Digital Media: Forward to the field with a recommendation not to move forward to the Board of Governors.
· Proposal C-Pharmacy Technology: Forward to the field with a recommendation to move forward to the Board of Governors.

MSC (B. Smith) to approve the positions taken on the revisions to the Disciplines List as discussed.  Grimes-Hillman abstained.  
Next Action: 

• Adams will work with Bontenbal and Grimes-Hillman to develop consistent resolution language when Executive Committee members do or do not support the Proposal going forward for debate. 
• SEAP will bring back an agenda item to review the Disciplines List process prior to the next review in 2014.  

D. Faculty Evaluation Paper 
Morse presented members with a draft paper on Faculty Evaluation from the GIP Committee and noted that the GIP Committee analyzed the information from the survey regarding faculty evaluations and used that information to inform the draft.  
Next Action: 

•
Members to provide written feedback to Morse.
•
Item to return to next Executive Committee meeting for discussion and approval.
E. Spring Session Planning 
The Executive Committee discussed keynote presenters, breakout topics, and the theme for the Spring Plenary Session. Pilati made recommendations for a general session and informed members that the Senate has extended an invitation to Steinberg, the Governor, and possibly to MOOC providers. Members debriefed from the 2012 Fall Plenary Session and provided guidance to Senate staff for the upcoming spring session. Members discussed having a new member packet for new attendees to Session. Spring Session packets will be available for download and minimal copies will be available at the registration table. 

MSC (North) to approve the theme “Rising to the Challenge: Responding to Disruptive Forces.”
Action: 

•
Executive Committee members to send to Pilati and Adams suggestions for breakouts.

 •
Adams will send an update to Area Representatives regarding session packets and materials.

F. Resolutions 
The Executive Committee discussed possible resolutions to forward to the Spring Plenary Session for discussion and debate.
G. Credit by Exam Paper 
Pilati presented a paper on the best practices used by colleges to award credit by exam for articulated high school coursework. She informed members that the paper was developed in response to a recommendation from a workgroup of the Statewide Career Pathways project and has been in development for over two years. However, recently much focus has been directed to the issue of credit by exam.  Members raised concern that the paper had not gone through the normal Senate paper approval process.  It was noted that Senate grants are directed by their own advisory groups and generally do not develop papers.  However, some documents have been created by such groups in the past.  
MSC (Bontenbal) to require that the paper be submitted through the same process as other Senate publications and sent forward to the delegates for discussion and debate.  

Next Action: 

• This item will return to the May Executive Committee Meeting for further discussion about processes that should be in place when papers are developed under grants or other workgroups. Research will be gathered regarding past practice and papers developed outside of the Senate’s current process.  

H. ASCCC Caucuses 

Bontenbal reminded members about prior conversations on caucuses, including concerns with the inconsistency in caucus requests and the potential lack of clarity regarding the purpose and intent of caucuses. He presented several documents including draft Bylaws language, guidelines, and an application.

Next Action: 

• This item will return to the next Executive Committee Meeting for further discussion and possible approval.
I. Part-time Award – 20 mins., Grimes-Hillman
Grimes-Hillman informed members that the SEAP Committee recommended, in response to a Fall 2012 resolution, that the Senate expand the Hayward Award to include Part-time Faculty. They suggested modifying the rubric in order to do so. She noted that the SEAP Committee would like direction on the criteria, rubric, nominations by colleges, the number of awards (one from each area), the cash award, the Board of Governors presentation in March, and a timeline. 

Next Action: 

• This item will return to another Executive Committee Meeting for further discussion and possible approval.
VI.
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE DISCUSSION ITEMS 

A. 2012-2013 Senate Budget Performance  

The Executive Committee reviewed the Senate’s 2012–13 budget. North informed members that the Senate Office has continued to aggressively take actions to reduce costs in the budget. 

Next Action: 

• Adams to bring back to the next Executive Committee meeting the next steps on securing event vendors and sponsors.

B. Exemplary Program Award 2013-14 
Grimes-Hillman reminded members that the Senate received only two applications this year for the Exemplary Program Award. She informed members that based on the Senate’s award process, if no more than three applications are received for any award, an award will not be given. Since the award could not be given this year, applicants were asked to contribute to an article about their projects for the Rostrum as an alternative.  However, one applicant did not want to contribute to the Rostrum if the Senate was going to have a similar award in the future. The SEAP Committee suggests that the same topic – Assessment for Placement – be carried over, particularly since this topic is relevant to the some of the Student Success Task Force recommendations.  It was noted that the topic needs to be expanded so as to attract more applicants. The topic is broader that “Assessment for Placement”, including alternatives to traditional assessment and efforts to prepare students for assessment. 
C. Chancellor’s Office Professional Development Committee 
Chiabotti, Morse, and Stanskas updated members about the work of Chancellor’s Office Professional Development Committee. Members were presented with the proposed recommendations developed by the committee. By consensus, the final recommendations of the Professional Development Committee will be forwarded to the Spring Plenary session for discussion and debate.  

D. Addressing Common Assessment for Placement 
The Executive Committee was updated regarding the issues involved in developing a common assessment for English, ESL, and mathematics placement. P. Smith informed members that the Senate has positions supporting the use of common assessment, provided that colleges still validate cutoff scores locally and use multiple measures. Given that the establishment of a diagnostic common assessment is not likely to happen in the near future, the Senate is exploring alternative approaches that could prevent the re-testing to students as a means to possibly make a common assessment unnecessary. A challenge to this effort is the realization that colleges are using an array of multiple measures, so establishing a “cross-walk” between different placement tests is not sufficient. The viability of colleges accepting one another’s placements was discussed. It was noted that this requires agreement about the course being placed into and trust on the curriculum and processes of other colleges. As a plan is developed, this topic will return to the Executive Committee for further discussion.  
E. Proposed Budget for CCCs 2013-14 
Pilati presented a brief update on the Governor’s budget proposal. She noted that while the Governor's budget is kind to all of higher education, it also includes a variety of troubling policy changes.  Fortunately, there appears to be system unity around the most troubling elements. 
F. BSI Next Phase 
Pilati informed members about the Senate’s application for the next phase of the BSI grant. She provided a brief overview of the direction of the RFA and the Senate’s proposal.  

G. Paper on the Role of Physical Education and Athletics in California Community Colleges
Stanskas updated members about a proposed paper on the role of physical education and athletics in CCCs and the direction the Student Learning and Support Committee would like the paper to take. 

Next Action: 

• Adams to provide Stanskas with flashdrive from the last year’s CLFIC.  

VII.
INFORMATION ITEMS

A. Standing Committee Reports

1. Accreditation and Assessment Committee, Davison

2. Curriculum Committee, Bruno

3. Legislation and External Policy Committee, B. Smith
4. Standards, Equity, Access, and Practices Committee, Grimes-Hillman
B. Liaison Reports
1. CCCAOE Board Report, North
2. FACCC Board Meeting, Crump 

C. Grant and Project Reports

D. Approved Minutes

1. October 5-6, 2012

E. Information
Respectfully submitted, 

Tonya Davis, Executive Assistant

David Morse, Secretary
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